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AND BUDGETARY AFFAIRS

Summary of the meeting of July 22, 2009

The Chair, Ambassador María Zavala, Permanent Representative of Peru to the OAS, called the meeting to order and presented the order of business (CP/CAAP-3012/09 rev. 1) for consideration.  It was adopted without changes.

Before turning to the items on the order of business, the Chair addressed the Committee as it was her first CAAP meeting.  She pledged to work in the best interests of the member states, with the greatest possible transparency and impartiality, and said that her work as Chair would be guided by a commitment to narrow differences and seek consensus.  Likewise, she emphasized the importance of the topics the CAAP would be considering during that term, including immediate attention to consideration of the program-budget for 2010, and also underscored the importance of pursuing the work carried out during the previous term, under the leadership of the delegation of Canada.  As far as the working methodology was concerned, she said that she would seek to proceed on the basis of teamwork and flexibility. 

1. Election of Vice Chairs

Pursuant to Article 28.a of the Rules of Procedure of the Permanent Council, the Committee then elected its Vice Chairs. The Permanent Representative of Chile to the OAS, Ambassador Pedro Oyarce, nominated Ambassador John Beale, Permanent Representative of Barbados, for the position of first Vice Chair.  The delegation of Belize seconded the nomination.  The candidate was elected by acclamation. 

In the absence of the Permanent Representative of Barbados, the Alternate Representative of Barbados expressed appreciation for the election of Ambassador John Beale as First Vice Chair of the Committee and underscored the commitment of the delegation of Barbados to work with everyone present to further the Committee’s work.  

The delegation of Costa Rica then nominated Ambassador Virgilio Alcántara, Permanent Representative of the Dominican Republic, for the position of Second Vice Chair. The delegation of Argentina seconded the nomination, and the candidate was elected by acclamation. 

El Embajador Virgilio Alcántara, Representante Permanente de República Dominicana, también agradeció su elección como Segundo Vicepresidente de la CAAP, y expresó su compromiso de dedicación al trabajo de la Comisión.Ambassador Virgilio Alcántara, Permanent Representative of the Dominican Republic, expressed thanks for his election as Second Vice Chair of the CAAP and pledged to devote himself to the Committee’s work.

<0} 

2. Subprogram 22I, “Unprogrammed Meetings” of the 2009 program-budget.  Financing for the following meetings (CP/CAAP-2995/09):

· First Meeting of Specialists in Forensic Investigation, to be held in Washington, D.C., on September 24 and 25, 2009

The Chair reminded the delegates present that, through resolution AG/RES. 2202 (XXXVI-O/06), “Meetings of the Organization of American States; Funding Criteria and Budgetary Guidelines,” the General Assembly had adopted funding criteria and budgetary guidelines for use of the funds allocated to Subprogram 22I (formerly Subprogram 21C) of the program-budget of the Organization to finance the services provided for unprogrammed meetings. 

The Chair pointed out that at the Permanent Council regular meeting of May 13, the CAAP had been instructed to determine the amount needed to hold the First Meeting of Specialists in Forensic Investigation in the Americas and to report back to the Permanent Council as soon as possible on its decision.  The CAAP considered that the cost of the meeting in question, to be held in Washington, D.C., on September 24 and 25, 2009, would be US$31,191. 

The delegation of the United States said that resolutions had been adopted by the General Assembly at its thirty-ninth regular session that included meetings for which a date and venue had already been set but that had not been considered in the document “Subprogram 22I – Year 2009, Unprogrammed Conferences and Meetings” (CP/CAAP-2995/09).  In particular, the delegate of the United States referred to resolution AG/RES. 2527 (XXXIX-O/09), on the Seventh Inter-American Specialized Conference on Private International Law (CIDIP-VII), which had been convened by the Permanent Council for October 7 to 9, 2009, at OAS headquarters, but was not included in the aforementioned document.  She asked the Secretariat to clarify how much money remained in the Subprogram 22I account and whether funds were available for the CIDIP-VII meeting and meetings mentioned in other recent General Assembly resolutions.  In that connection, the Secretariat indicated that the amount available in the 22I account was about US$163,000. 

IIn that regard, the Chair assured delegations that the Secretariat would circulate a revised version of the document.  The delegate of the United States formally asked the Secretariat to ensure that the CIDIP meeting envisioned in resolution AG/RES. 2527 (XXXIX-O/09), to be held from October 7 to 9, was included in the document, together with the amount of funds to be allocated to it, and to review the document to see if any other missing meeting had to be included. 

Without further comment, the CAAP approved funding of up to US$31,191 for the First Meeting of Specialists in Forensic Investigation in the Americas, to be held in Washington, D.C., on September 24 and 25, 2009.  The Chair assured the delegations that an updated version of the document “Subprogram 22I – Year 2009, Unprogrammed Conferences and Meetings” containing the information requested by the delegate of the United States would be circulated.

3. Presentation by the Secretariat of the quarterly report on management of the Organization’s resources (January to March 2009)

Before beginning his presentation of the quarterly management report, Ambassador Frank Almaguer, Secretary for Administration and Finance, drew attention to three main priority areas for the CAAP during this period, especially during the early months leading up to the special session of  the General Assembly, convened for September 30:  (1) review of the program-budget for 2010; (2) consideration by the CAAP of the matter of the OAS buildings; and (3) consideration of the changes to the General Standards that the General Secretariat will propose regarding human resource management with a view to amendment of the Staff Rules.

In keeping with resolution AG/RES. 2457 (XXXVIII-O/08), Ambassador Frank Almaguer, Secretary for Administration and Finance of the OAS General Secretariat, presented the OAS Quarterly Resource Management Report for the period from January to March 2009 (CP/CAAP-3008/09).

The member states exchanged views with the Secretariat on that report and on other issues.  Some delegations expressed concern about the changes to the General Standards to amend the Staff Rules.  Specifically their concern was that this would be a partial revision of the General Standards rather than a complete revision and a projection of future needs.  They also asked for information on progress made in filling management posts by competition. 

Reference was made to the fact that the reports requested by some states exceeded the parameters set in the General Standards and, in that regard, the delegation of Mexico asked to have the General Standards updated to enable the General Secretariat reports to meet the states’ requirements.

Some delegations expressed concern about deadlines for the presentation of reports, as well as for the presentation of the program-budget–a process that has not been particularly useful in recent years from a management point of view.  Concern was also voiced about the approval of the budget in September for the period to begin in January the following year.

With regard to the General Standards, Ambassador Almaguer explained that one of the challenges was whether it was better to revise the General Standards as a whole or to begin doing so by section.  As concerned the presentation of the 2010 program-budget, he said that there were two processes under way:  (1) the current state of affairs for the presentation of documents and presentation of the budget as established by the General Standards; and (2) parallel efforts to develop a methodology enabling the Secretariat and the member states to have access to information based on mandates, results by mandate, and the costs of those results.   

The delegation of Mexico made some clarifications regarding amendment of the General Standards for the presentation of General Secretariat reports.  It said that it was simply requesting a report that indicated results in budgetary terms.  Finally it reiterated its interest in receiving more specific information on vacancies occurring in the Organization. 

As there were no further comments, the CAAP decided to take note of the report presented by the Secretariat for Administration and Finance and of the comments of the member states, and to continue considering that report and make any recommendations it deemed pertinent.  

4. Other business

The delegation of Mexico requested that the list of reports to be presented in the run-up to the next special session of the General Assembly, scheduled for September 30, be updated as soon as possible. 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned. 
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